FACULTY ASSEMBLY MINUTES
DATE: October 5, 2012
FACULTY ATTENDING:  T. Aftanas, S. Beck, J. Britt, C. Cornforth, D. Cresap, C. Dale, F. DeCaria, J. Doolin, D. Fitzgerald, B. Fulton, M. Goldstein, R. Guy, D. Hans, C. Harbert, K. Herrington, L. Ingram, M. Kahl, J. Keyser, J. Kriechbaum, A. Kuca, J. Lantz, R. Lucki, R. Malek, M. Marlin, J. Marth, M. Merz, B. Peterman, J. Reho, C. Sergakis, K. Silvestri, M. Stephens, D. Stoffel, C. Stokes, J. Tully, J. Tyburski, A. Vavra, M. Watson, G. Winland, M. Wycherley, D. Yadrick.

OTHERS ATTENDING /  PRESENTING:    T. Danford, C. Sullivan 
The meeting was called to order at 2:00 p.m. by Lisa Ingram. (Lisa presided over the meeting in the absence of P. Sharma and C. Riter)

APPROVAL OF MINUTES:   
Approval of the minutes from the April 2012 meeting was tabled last month as the minutes were unavailable.  These were previously emailed to faculty to review for today.  Per T. Vavra, the “Budget” report should have been identified as “Faculty Salary” committee report; correction made.  Motion to approve:  T. Vavra.   Seconded:  M. Watson

Minutes from the August 2015 meeting were previously emailed to faculty.  No Discussion or corrections. Motion to approve:  B. Peterman     Seconded:  C. Dale
NEW BUSINESS:
1. REALIGNING CERTIFICATES AND DEGREES.  Pam Woods and Nancy Albert were scheduled to discuss topic but felt Program Directors could better explain.  K. Herrington stated this was discussed at the Division Chairs meeting.  The purpose is to provide a seamless flow from Certificate to Associate degree programs.  More certificate programs are desired.  

Action:  Program Directors for Associate Degree programs should determine if there is or can be a certificate program that will lead into the current Associate Degree program. 

2. YEARS OF SERVICE CALCULATION.  Peggy Carmichael was scheduled to attend 
to explain the calculation of years of service to faculty due to obligations related to the Recognition dinner today.  She is willing to attend in November is requested.
Action:  Peggy will be invited to attend November 2. 
3.  
ONLINE TUTORING:  Christina Sullivan addressed faculty regarding online tutoring which is geared to online courses; on-campus tutoring is available for others.  Online tutoring is set up in Blackboard.  Live assistance is offered via chat rooms with online staff hours identified for students.  M. Goldstein asked if it was possible to utilize drawings, for example, of formulas, etc. online.  Christine will look into this further. Christina stated an E-mail was sent to all online users.  All online students are automatically entered into the tutoring course online.  Smart thinking is still available as well in the tutoring centers on each campus.
4.
ASSESSMENT PLAN:  Tom Danford previously emailed the “Plan for Assessment of  Student Learning and Institutional Effectiveness 2012” to all faculty for review. Adapted from the 2006 version, he added revised info on peer reviews, program reports, staff unit reports/peer reviews.  The mandatory proposal was removed and electronic signatures are acceptable (email receipt acceptable).  Faculty document Center is up and running and files are easily uploaded. Assessment files he received are up-to-date online.  132 courses were sent out to faculty for peer review and PD’s were sent about 17 programs.  Staff are completing their reports with a few to be peer reviewed.  We are on track to meet the deadlines to have assessment as complete as possible.  Tom requests any assessment reports from 2008 until present time be sent for uploading.  Tom asked today that we consider approving the Plan for Assesssment of Student Learning and Institutional Effectiveness 2012.  
MOTION:  T. Vavra made motion to approve the Plan for Assessment of Student Learning;  
seconded R. Lucki.  Motion carried. 
Question was asked about old reports; The Tech Center I site is still accessible.  Tom submitted flash drive with old reports through 2010 and it was his impression these would be uploaded. Tom believes having assessments for 2008 - 2012 should be satisfactory for the visit.  Tom explained how to search for assessments in the FDC.  L. Ingram asked Tom if he could add “Reviewed MCG” to the Assessment Report Form noting that HLC tracks the reviews of MCG and this would be an easy way facilitate tracking. 
Tom reinforced the importance of closing the loop on assessments.  Do the assessment, analyze and make recommendations, and then explain what action is being taken based on the recommendation. This action is to be addressed again in the next assessment to determine success of any changes.  K. Herrington stated that there could be some data in curriculum minutes if changes were made based on assessment.  We need to be able to flag some of the examples where the assessment/evaluation was utilized to make course/program changes.  


5.
FINANCIAL AID – 150% - CAROL CORNFORTH

Carol Cornforth addressed issues related to the 150% plans for Financial Aid.  In attempting to assist a student whose 150% plan was not possible due to prereq/scheduling issues, the response received from FA was that faculty should get on board and faculty have no idea the volume of work that the FA office has to do.  Discussion ensued related to similar situations.  Overall consensus was that having a report to identify students who have reached the 100% mark could help in advising prior to them reaching the 150% mark.  Such a report would allow faculty to be proactive in advising students potentially reaching their limit.  T. Vavra suggested we get an electronic report, for example, when they are at 100% of program hours to anticipate.  
MOTION:   C. Cornforth made a motion that faculty request an advisee report be supplied prior to registration advising periods listing students who are above 100% of their total hours each semester. Motion seconded by T. Vavra.  Motion carried.
ACTION:   Contact Financial Aid / Institutional Technologies to identify a process that can accommodate this faculty request in an effort to improve advising of students have reached the 100% level and will be approaching 150%.
COMMITTEE REPORTS:
A.  
ASSESSMENT.  As per Tom Danford’s presentation above.
B.
CURRICULUM.  K. Herrington.  No meeting to report.  Committee will meet next Friday, October 12 at 
1:30.  Several items were shared:
· A statewide nursing curriculum and application process is being developed.  Includes applications being received at State level until Feb 15 and AHS 105 Drug Dosages will be  the acceptable math which only requires Math 86 as a prerequisite.  
· The Committee will focus on 2+2’s and the credit hour limit to 60.  More time is required to get approved by the 4-year colleges. 
· Curriculum presentations must have first reading in November (to Kathy H by the end of October) in order to meet Catalog Fall2013.  Please use the new forms.  Contact Kathy if needed.

C.
DISTANCE EDUCATION.  P. Sharma could not attend today but sent DE committee minutes via E-mail to all faculty on October 2, along with the New Online Course Development Request Form for review prior to today’s meeting.  The following are comments/concerns were discussed: 

· Regarding the form, why must content be completed two months prior to the start of the semester when faculty are not on campus two months before the start of, for example, the Fall semester

· Regarding the process, the DE coordinator contacts faculty for training and course development.  Faculty should be able to ask for assistance, if needed, and not be mandated to have the Coordinator assist in development.

· Regarding #7, “The DE coordinator will review the course using QM rubric and will made the final approval of course readiness and completion.”  Concern was voiced that this statement/process gives the DE Coordinator total control over final approval of courses. 
· Regarding #8,  “If upon review by the DE Coordinator, etc…, the course will be cancelled and removed from the class schedule.”  Concern was voiced that this gives too much power to the DE coordinator over courses and workloads. 
· Regarding placement of QM identifiers in online courses, concern is voiced over the placement of these identifiers, ie main page or within course.  Request for specifics was submitted to the DE coordinator by a faculty member but no response received.


Overall, the concern about the new policy is the control given to the DE coordinator in loading  courses, setting up the home page, training, development, approvals, assessment and cancelling courses.   It is felt the DE committee should review these things rather than just the DE coordinator.  It was suggested that a template be created to include the required QM elements.  Consensus is that faculty should submit their concerns and comments from the Faculty Assembly minutes as a group request.  We have not approved this form and are requesting further discussion after a response to our comments. If a response to concerns is not received, Kim Patterson and Dr. Riley could be invited to Assembly.  L. Ingram explained that QM is a State initiative and recommends participation by faculty in these workshops if not yet done. 


ACTION:  Faculty are asked to submit all comments to Dr. Sharma to be addressed in the Distance Education committee.  

D. 
ENROLLMENTS MANAGEMENT…no meeting
E. 
ACF.  M. Goldstein reported no meeting.  The CC Councils’ quarterly meeting will be held in the B&O on October  11.  Anyone interested in attending the ACF meeting may do so;  it starts at 1:30 in the President’s Board Room and will be addressing the need for higher salaries and to efforts to exempt higher education from the 7.5% cutback.  
F. 
BOARD OF GOVERNORS.  No report.
G.
INSTITUTIONAL TECHNOLOGIES.  No meeting to report.
H. 
LRC.  No meeting to report.
I.
GENERAL EDUCATION.  No meeting to report.
J.
MERIT.  No report.
K. 
BUDGET.   (T. Vavra) Committee will meet Friday (Oct 12) for the first time this semester. 
L.
PROMOTION.  No report. 
M.
FERC.  No meeting to report.  New FERC document approved in May is being used.
N.
TEXTBOOK AFFORDABILITY.  No report. 
O.
OTHERS ITEMS

(1)  HLC Visit.    Lisa addressed the HLC self-study.  Christina emailed everyone yesterday with the link to the 3rd draft.  Faculty were asked to review the document and identify anything from specific areas, make suggestions, etc.  Review assessment chapters.  Criteria 3 and 4 have a lot of info related to faculty.  Note that there are some blank areas;  if you have information, please share with the HLC team/committees as we near the final revision of the self study.  
(2)  Safety Committee.  Crystal Harbert reported the committee met this week.  She reported:
·   November 15 is the implementation date for NO SMOKING.  It is not faculty responsibility to tell students to not smoke.  Send concerns or problems related to this.  The committee is open to following up as long as they know who the students are.  If noticing patterns of behavior in students, please make the Committee aware.  

· In November, the week of Thanksgiving, a practice lockdown will be done.  There will be a real exercise later.  Crystal stated the intercom announcement will be made for notification.
· Faculty should sign up for text alerts and advise students to do the same. 
(3)  K. Herrington reported she had an incident with a student with mental health issues.  She reported this to Janet Fike whose response was that a letter will be sent to the student telling him he cannot return to class until he has a psychiatric evaluation.  Kathy felt this was too extreme and contacted D. Wycherley who met with the student and de-escalated the situation.  She recommends that if faculty have similar issues to realize that Denise is a good resource and willing to assist. 

(4)  C. Stokes reported for the Rules Committee.  Faculty will soon receive a new rule for review related to Computer Usage with a 30-day period for review. Faculty should review this rule as it affects everyone and relates to restrictions, rights, and responsibilities.  Some policies were adapted from the LRC policy.  

(5)  T. Vavra asked that the Faculty Salary Committee, the Safety Committee and the Rule committee be 

added to our list of reporting committees. 
(6)  T. Vavra reported that a classified employee came to him with a disturbing question which he is bringing to the assembly.  The issue involves faculty signatures being forged on forms intended for reimbursement to the student from an outside agency.  Questions were (1) is this considered a violation of code when a student is caught signing a faculty name and (2) what should happen in such a case.  Tony stated that such an action is fraud and asked if faculty, as a group, feel this is a violation of student code.  What should the internal penalty be and should the outside agency be notified in such a case?  J. Britt stated there was a recent change by one of the states in which the signature/initial is require per course/per faculty member and asked if there is a procedure at WVNCC related to signing such items.  B. Peterman referenced a similar incident in Surg Tech which was addressed with the VPAA and notation made in the student record.   T. Vavra recommends a policy being created to address this issue if this is not already part of Student Code of Conduct. 
MOTION:  T. Vavra made a motion to ask for review of the Student Code of Content and to add a statement regarding signature forging if this does not already exist.   Motion seconded by K . Herrington.  Motion carried.


ACTION:  K. Herrington and T. Vavra will draft a statement for the next meeting.  

MEETING ADJOURNMENT:  Motion to adjourn, D. Stoffel / Seconded by M. Watson

Respectfully submitted D. Cresap, Secretary 
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